changing Times Changing



ALGER MAGAZINE SPRING 2024 EDITION

Table of Contents

- 4 Letter from the Editor
- 5 To the Victor Go the Spoils: Democratic Backsliding in Tunisia Since the Arab Spring
- 12 Do Palestinian Lives Matter?
- 16 Autonomy Within Marriage
- 20 Schild und Schwert der Partei: The East German Secret Police and its Effect on Political Trust
- 25 Fraternity, Liberty, Equality: The Hypocrisy of Emmanuel Macron's Presidency
- 29 The Role of Food in Culture
- 33 Meet the Authors
- 36 Endnotes

Letter from the Editor

As I reflect on my three years with Alger Magazine, one of the main reasons I kept coming back is its collective nature. The organization brings together undergraduate students who are not only interested in writing and international affairs, but also have a passion for discussing global issues and improving journalist standards. In my sophomore year, I recall a presentation on the tomato shortage in the Souss region in Morocco. In my junior year, another club member led a discussion about music diplomacy in Poland. And in my senior year, we collaborated with BlackXBold magazine on campus by hosting a joint rotating discussion event about current global issues and journalism standards. Thinking critically about global issues and being able to discuss them with people from different backgrounds is incredibly important, and I hope Alger continues to be a space on Ohio State's campus to do both of those things.

In this Spring 2024 Edition, the articles cover a range of broad and niche topics in international affairs, but going through the submissions, there was a theme that stood out through all of them: *Changing Times*. Yet this change is not for the better. Rather there are worrisome global trends of diminishing respect for other people, their rights, and their culture. Democratic backsliding and restrictions of freedoms in Tunisia to France have increased in the past five years, and a case study on the use of secret police in East Germany demonstrates how high surveillance and limited freedom negatively affect political trust in society. This edition also calls attention to the high civilian casualty count in Gaza, how women's bodily autonomy is restricted in the international arena, and the increasing dangers that are represented through the misuse of food culture. Our writers this semester explored these tough and important topics that all highlight worrisome global trends.

Many thanks to the incredible managing editors at Alger Magazine, Abriana Malfatti and Michael Sarkis, for their dedication and hard work throughout this academic year. It has been a pleasure this year to work with you both this past year and bring Alger to new heights. I know I am leaving Alger in good hands with Michael Sarkis taking over as Editor-in-Chief next academic year.

On a personal note, over the past six months, my mind has more frequently dabbled with the idea of becoming an international correspondent, as I think about how I want to connect with and advocate for communities abroad in my career. On that note, last month I read Clarissa Ward's book *On All Fronts: The Education of a Journalist.* The autobiography details her career as an international war correspondent around the world, from Syria to Gaza to Afghanistan. Several important themes stood out to me, but there is one in particular I want to share: the dual role journalism has in highlighting the stories of civilians and holding world governments accountable. For Clarissa Ward, that meant all governments. Journalism today must keep asking the hard questions - to hold not only our adversaries accountable, but ourselves and our allies. It takes a great deal of bravery to stand up to our enemies, but often a great deal more to stand up to our friends. And I believe journalists hold an invaluable and important role in holding all of us accountable.

Sincerely,

Rachel Simroth Editor-in-Chief

To the Victor Go the Spoils: Democratic Backsliding in Tunisia Since the Arab Spring

Rachel Simroth

Tunisian democracy has decayed before the eyes of the world. Its initial successful transition from dictatorship to representative democracy in 2011 has experienced significant obstacles over the past decade. Notably, enlarged executive power - at the intentional expense of the legislative and judicial branches - and restrictions on democratic institutions such as civil society and the press have plagued Tunisia. The US must be invested in the successful democratic transition to exhibit that democratic initiatives in the region could work. Already, the rising authoritarianism has prompted a revaluation of US foreign policy towards Tunisia, one where we have limited our foreign aid and are increasingly at odds with European counterparts. Tunisia symbolizes the struggles both emerging and established democracies face amid a global democratic recession, and its upcoming 2024 elections will demonstrate a test for the survival of Tunisian democracy.



The country of Tunisia in red. Located in the Maghreb region of Africa.¹

The Birth of the Arab Spring

Tunisia's historic democratic protests over a decade ago generated the progression of a new, optimistic, and young democracy in the Middle East. The uprisings began in Tunisia after street vendor Mohammed Bouazizi infamously set himself on fire outside a municipal office on December 17, 2010, after police repeatedly demanded bribes.² Unrest quickly spread from the remote central town of Sidi Bouzid to the entire country. Over the next month, police reportedly killed hundreds of individuals who protested against poverty, corruption, and the authoritarian regime of President Zine el-Abidine Ben Ali. Yet, President Ben Ali's promises of reform were not enough to protect his power, and on January 14, 2011, he fled to Saudi Arabia.³ This Jasmine Revolution in Tunisia inspired other revolts against authoritarian leaders - known as the Arab Spring - across the Arab world. 4 Yet in the end, Tunisia would be the only country where protests led to a democratic transition, and the work towards establishing a democracy began.

The Hard Realities of a Democratic Transition

Tunisia's new government signals both successes and failures of a democratic system in the past decade. The country succeeded in forming a liberal constitution and holding free local and national elections. Yet, the Tunisian government has failed to address the root reasons behind the uprisings: rampant corruption, high unemployment, and wide socioeconomic disparities. Given this, Tunisia has been plagued by on-and-off protests and increasingly low voter turnouts.

Following President Ben Ali's departure, an interim government was formed and the former President's ruling party, the Democratic Constitutional Rally (RCD), was disbanded.⁶ The national elections in October 2011 witnessed Ennahda - a moderate Islamist party - win and subsequently form a coalition government with two other secular parties.⁷ Yet, tension between the religious and secular parties persisted over the next three years. Protests emerged in 2012 against the more conservative religious government and again in 2013 after two prominent secular politicians were assassinated and Ennahda was blamed.⁸ These tensions would ultimately lead to secular parties beating Islamists in the 2014 elections.⁹

Tunisia was further destabilized over the next several years as thousands of Tunisians left to join ISIS in the Levant or Libya, terrorist attacks occurred more frequently, and high unemployment and price hikes led to nationwide protests in 2018. Voter turnout reached a record low in the May 2018 elections, and Ennahda "failed to win absolute majorities in many municipalities." ¹⁰

The Rise of Kais Saied

Now enter Kais Saied. The sixty-one-year-old law professor at The University of Tunis, with no prior political experience, seemingly overnight rose to win the presidency in October 2019. Saied garnered attention due to both his role on the committee of experts drafting the 2014 constitution and often appear[ed] on television stations to explain issues of public interests as a constitutional law expert. His refusal to vote in any parliamentary election post-2011 revolution in protest over the closed-list electoral systems that he believed disproportionately favored certain parties positioned him to potentially lead Tunisia towards a more honest democratic systems.



Tunisian presidential candidate Kais Saied reacts after exit poll results were announced in the presidential election in Tunisia on October 13, 2019. 15

Presidential elections were called in 2019 after the death of Tunisia's first democratically elected president, Beji Caid Essebsi. Saied's presidential campaign did little campaigning and promoted Saied as the "integrity and anti-corruption" candidate.16 Youth voters were particularly drawn to Saied for his anti-corruption reputation.¹⁷ His vision for politics threatened the Tunisian political elite and he wanted to decentralize government power. Saied promised election reform, vowed to "fight corruption and promote social justice," and even viewed healthcare and water as a "part of national security." 18 He even admirably refused to campaign in the weeks leading up to the polls as his rival, Nabil Koroui, was in prison on charges of money laundering and tax fraud. 19 In October, Saied won the election with 72.71% of the vote, and around 90% of 18-to-25 year-olds voted for Saied, according to the Sigma polling institute.²⁰

The Beginning of the End: The July 2021 Coup

Yet the renewed optimism about improving Tunisian democracy, generated by the promises of a new-Saied era government, would be crushed within two years. On July 25, 2021, Saied issued an emergency declaration that suspended parliament for thirty days,

fired the Prime Minister, and he assumed all executive power. The day after, he codified his actions in a presidential decree, justified by Article 80 of the 2014 Tunisian Constitution as a means to preserve the security of Tunisia²¹:

Article 80 of the 2014 Tunisian Constitution: "In the event of imminent danger threatening the nation's institutions or the security or independence of the country, and hampering the normal functioning of the state, the President of the Republic may take any measures necessitated by the exceptional circumstances, after consultation with the Head of Government and the Speaker of the Assembly of the Representatives of the People [Parliament] and informing the President of the Constitutional Court."²²



Opponents of Tunisia's President Saied protest against what they call his 'coup' on July 25, 2021.²³

Changes to Tunisian Society Post-2021 Coup

Expansion of executive power

Over the past three years, Tunisia has been plagued by fattening executive power as Saied eliminates crucial democratic checks and balances on his presidency. Saied initially in September 2021 transferred the powers of parliament to himself, and then ultimately in March 2022 completely dissolved parliament.²⁴ Saied accused parliament of a failed coup and ordered investigations against them.²⁵ The dissolvement of the democratically elected parliament

in Tunisia was the biggest challenge to its governmental system since the 2011 revolution as a crucial legislative check on executive power was removed.

Throughout 2022, Saied issued several presidential decrees intended to weaken the role of political parties and imposed strict requirements to run for Parliament. Saied repeatedly targeted his political opponents, as he perceives political opposition figures to be his enemies, vowing to fight a "relentless war" against them, and has jailed Ennahda party leader Ghannouchi and detained the president of the National Salvation Front coalition Chebbi.²⁶

Reduction in judicial power

Saied's demonization of perceived threats to his power is displayed through his elimination of the independent judiciary system. He dissolved the Supreme Judicial Council on February 6, 2022, because it served political interests and "positions and appointments are sold and made according to affiliation." This important notion of separation of powers was further eroded when Saied issued a decree empowering the president to fire judges, 28 and he began enacting that power in June of that same year when he fired fifty-seven judges on shaky corruption charges and accused them of protecting terrorists. 29

Attacks on civil society

Tunisian civil society has been targeted by Saied's growing authoritarianism. Yet, the lack of Western attention and inital consequences of his coup, and subsequent censorship attacks, indicated to Saied that he had the runway to test his new authoritarianism. A massive political crackdown in February 2023 saw journalists and business leaders arrested for plotting against the state, and Ennahda offices – the main



The Ennahda headquarters in the capital, Tunis.³¹

opposition political party in Tunisia – were forcibly closed in February 2023.³⁰

President Saied's government targets journalists critical of his coup and policies, repeatedly undermines freedom of the press, and imposes vague prison sentences for "false information or rumors."32 Mohammed Boughaleb - a prominent Tunisian journalist who works with local independent media network Carthage Plus and radio station Cap FM was detained by Tunisian authorities on March 22, 2024. He was charged with "defaming others on social media" and "attributing false news to a state official without proof" after an employee at the Ministry of Religious Affairs filed a defamation complaint against him for statements Boughlabed made on radio and TV about ministry policies.33 According to the International Federation of Journalists, more than thirty journalists were arrested in Tunisia in 2023.³⁴

One of the most troubling government actions against civil society is a current draft law attempting to restrict NGOs that receive foreign financing. Introduced in November 2023, the law would replace Decree-Law 2011-88 on associations, which has become a

critical ingredient in fostering a robust and diverse civil society in Tunisia post-Jasmine Revolution. According to Human Rights Watch, this law would "grant the government persuasive control and oversight over the establishment, activities, operations, and funding of independent groups." The law would introduce a registration system that gives the Prime Minister's Office the authority to deny a group the right to operate, without requiring a reason to be given. Additionally, registration of foreign organizations would be at the whims of approval at the total discretion of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, without the right to an appeal.³⁵ This law is one of the last surviving counterweights to Saied's autocracy, and if passed, the law could have devastating impacts on all partners that work with foreign NGOs.

Lack of trust in elections

Democratic backsliding in Tunisia has fueled troubling disillusionment with democratic processes, reflected in significantly low voter turnout in elections. Only 11.2% of Tunisians participated in the December 2022 elections to replace the Parliament Saied disbanded, and 11.3 % participated in the parliamentary runoffs the following month. With governments continuing to censor public discourse and rig elections, the opposition movements often boycott them to protest these manipulated democratic systems.³⁶



Tunisia's electoral board president, Farouk Bouasker, announcing the preliminary results of the December 2022 parliamentary elections.³⁷

Rejection of foreign assistance

President Saied's rhetoric increasingly rejects crucial foreign assistance as a means to protest Western nations that commonly provide it. President Saied rejected an IMF loan to Tunisia conditioned on democratic reforms, condemning them as "foreign diktats."38 He publicly dismisses European assistance as handouts that are beneath his country and vehemently rejects "foreign interference" after the United States more publicly raised concerns over the arrests of his critics.³⁹ Saied's rampant nationalism and resistance to Western influence dictate his rejection of the terms of the proposed International Monetary Fund (IMF) loan to help meet scheduled debt payments. 40 His staunch anti-West position allows him to maintain his popularity and credibility with the Arab street, as Saied's denunciation of the West continues to be an effective method to protect his power.

Evolution of US Foreign Policy Towards Tunisia

US Executive Branch Engagement with Tunisia Pre and Post-Coup

Immediately following the successful democratic transition post-Arab Spring, the executive branch of the US was actively engaged in Tunisia. Between 2010-2015, the US Secretary of State made four visits to Tunisia, and top US officials gave dozens of speeches about the country, including a mention in one of Obama's State of Union addresses. These high-profile engagements reflect intensive diplomatic engagements across the US government towards Tunisia and our values to uplift emerging democratic societies. Yet by 2015, the US took a backseat to engaging with Tunisia, as attention shifted elsewhere in the region, such as toward Syria, Libya, and the rise of ISIS.

After the July 2021 coup, the White House initially

expressed only "concern" and "urge[d] calm" in Tunisia. 42 Similarly, in February 2022, after Saied dissolved the Supreme Judicial Council, the State Department spokesperson Ned Price stated the "United States is deeply concerned" - yet US policy towards Tunisia remained unchanged. 43

Congressional Action

Conversely, Congress has repeatedly pressured Tunisia to return to democracy. According to a Senate aide, there was increased pressure from the four corner Committees (both Republicans and Democrats on the House and Senate Foreign Affairs Committees) on Tunisia after Saied suspended parliament. Specifically, there were a couple of four-corner letters to the Administration and the President of Tunisia expressing Congressional concern over Tunisia's democratic backsliding. Yet, the aide said the repeated use of public and private congressional channels to warn Tunisia "that the path they were on was going to jeopardize the bilateral relationship was ignored by the Tunisians" and therefore, "the process of legislation became necessary."

In June 2023, the Senate Foreign Relations Committee introduced the Safeguarding Tunisian Democracy Act to "foster Tunisia's democratic institutions, limit funds until Tunisia restores checks and balances, and authorize the creation of a fund to support democratic reforms." The bill limits State Department funding to Tunisia by 25% — including security assistance — until the following benchmarks are met: end military courts to try civilians, make clear and consistent progress to releasing political prisoners, and terminate all states of emergency. The 25% cut was intentionally placed across several accounts — not just foreign military financing — as Congress did not want to entirely withdraw counterterrorism assistance with

the Tunisian military. The US has "worked for many years to make them an apolitical actor" and "we have no interest in the Tunisian military getting even more involved in politics" a Senate aide explained.⁴⁶

One crucial section of the Safeguarding Tunisian Democracy Act was the exception of civil society from the funding cut. This piece was incredibly important when negotiating the language of this legislation, a Senate aide explained, as without that "expectation in the bill, we would not have support from most of the Democratic members on the Senate Foreign Relations Committee." Protecting civil society in Tunisia is important to US foreign policy interests and values for several reasons:

"For a decade, the United States invested in Tunisian civil society, in NGOs, in women's empowerment, and tried to create the substratum that helps make democracy sustainable in the long run. You can have elections, you can have parliaments, but if you don't have a committed civil society cohort that cares about participatory democracy, then you're building on a weak foundation. And so Congress did not want our legislation to be directed at the people who are being targeted by the repression of the government of Tunisian" a Senate aide outlined. 48

The Act also includes the creation of a 'Tunisia Democracy Support Fund' which authorizes the appropriation of \$100 million in both 2024 and 202 for the State Department to utilize to support democratic nstitutions. However, this money only becomes available if Tunisia meets the outline benchmarks towards restoring democracy.⁴⁹ The inclusion of these funds satisfied both a policy and political objective, a Senate aide explained. The policy objective "was to support actual reforms that we wanted to see happen on both the democracy and economic side," and the political objective was to not provide Saied fuel for his

nationalistic rhetoric by characterizing the US as "not serious about helping Tunisia and they just want to bully us into doing what they want us to do."⁵⁰

Disagreements over Policy Between US and European Counterparts

However, there continues to be a multidimensional tension between Congress, the Administration, and the Europeans on how to deal with this democratic backsliding in Tunisia. Opposition from select voices in the executive branch to Congress' approach is coming from those who "care a lot about the security relationship with the Tunisian military," a Senate aide outlined. However, over time there appears to have been "an evolution in thinking about who Kais Saied is and what his intentions are" within the broader US government, and the initial assumption he would be flexible has diminished. As it stands now, the US foreign policy towards Tunisia is a multi-avenue diplomatic approach between Congress and the State Department to incentivize Saied to implement economic reforms and meet the outlined democratic benchmarks. The current approach allows "the [US] embassy [to] use Congress as the bad cop" when negotiating with the Tunisian government, as an intentional effort to "give a little bit of wind in the sails of our Ambassador to Tunis," a Senate aide explained.51

Yet, the United States and Europe do not have a united front in our policy approach to protecting Tunisian democracy. Europeans' concerns around Tunisia concentrate on increased migration into Europe, rather than solving the repression of democratic norms and faulty economy that motivates the migration. In September 2023, the European Commission awarded 127 million euros (\$133 million) in aid to Tunisia to fight illegal immigration.⁵² Not all Europeans are on the same page, however, as countries that border the

Mediterranean Sea and are the high entry point for Tunisian migrants - most notably Italy - have the most far-right approach. For example, the "Italian Prime Minister with the European Commissioner's blessing has negotiated, behind the backs of the German government and everyone else, to give money to the Tunisians," a Senate aide articulated. ⁵³ The rift between the US and European policy approach to Tunisia is drifting further apart as certain European governments continue to form stronger antimigration partnerships with President Saied's increasingly authoritarian regime, rather than adjusting foreign aid levels to encourage him to implement democratic reforms.

The Upcoming 2024 Elections

The fall 2024 presidential elections will be a significant test for this weakened state of democracy in Tunisia. Even though Saied has not officially announced his plans to run for a second term, both leaders of the Islamist party Ennahda and the right-wing Free Destourian Party are imprisoned. The opposition does not have its act together, a Senate aide evaluates, as "there is not a unified opposition candidate" against Saied. His nationalist and populist rhetoric still "makes him the most popular politician in Tunisia," as his posture against the West — only further emboldened by the current Gaza conflict — "plays into the Arab street populism" the Senate aide further explained. 55

These upcoming elections in Tunisia are one of many tests for democracy around the world this year. The Tunisia case will demonstrate regional significance, as Tunisia had become the primary example of democratic progress in North Africa post-Arab Spring, where autocrats and strongman rule have been the norm. Attempts to restore democracy and growing economic hardships will be at the center of the

election, with unemployment at 15% and inflation at 10%, food prices spiking, and increased migration.⁵⁶ Saied's assault on hard-earned democratic institutions over the past three years will likely produce an election process that is not free or fair. Tunisia's democracy remains a work in progress, yet it is the values and interests of citizens globally that in the end, the victors are ordinary Tunisians, not Kais Saied.

Do Palestinian Lives Matter?

Michael Sarkis

"We are fighting human animals, and we will act accordingly." On October 9, 2023, Israeli Defense Minister Yoav Gallant used these words to describe the two million Palestinian inhabitants of Gaza. His comments followed the announcement of a complete siege on the Gaza Strip, prohibiting the entrance of food, fuel, and electricity, as Israel was planning its invasion of the Gaza Strip following the Hamas attack on October 7, 2023.

Defense Minister Gallant is not the only Israeli official to have previously used dehumanizing language to describe Palestinians following the October 7th attack. In the same month, Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu encouraged Israelis to "remember what Amalek has done to you." With this comment, Prime Minister Netanyahu was referring to the story of God "commanding" King Saul to exterminate every single Amalekite to retaliate for their attack on Israel.



"Israeli Defense Minister Yoav Gallant holds a press conference in Jerusalem"³

Israel's conduct over the past six months in the current Gaza War reflects its leaders' violent rhetoric. Within the first twenty-five days of Israel's invasion of the Gaza Strip, more than 3,600 Palestinian children were killed.⁴ More children have died in the first three weeks of the Gaza war than in all world conflicts combined in the last three years.⁵

Similarly, Israel has targeted areas it first designated as safe for civilians. In the early weeks of the Gaza War, Israel ordered the residents of Northern Gaza to evacuate and relocate to southern Gaza.⁶ A New York Times investigation found that Israel used 2,000 pound bombs in areas it had deemed safe for citizens fleeing from northern Gaza.⁷ These bombs create craters 40 feet or longer. Examining drone visual footage and satellite imagery, the New York Times has counted at least 208 craters in southern Gaza.⁸

The bloodshed and devastation only increased since the beginning of the Gaza War. In February 2024, Palestinians in Gaza City had congregated on Al-Rashid Street to receive flour from aid trucks they were expecting. They confronted gun fire from the Israeli Defense Forces. The Gaza Ministry of Health reported at least 112 Palestinians killed and more than 750 wounded. Israel disputed this account, with the spokesperson for the Israeli Defense Forces claiming "No IDF strike was conducted towards the aid convoy "and rather the tanks had fired warning shots to disperse the crowd and ultimately "dozens had been trampled to death or injured in a fight to take supplies off the truck." Despite Israel's denial of culpability,

its actions are condemned by an increasing number of nations, including the United Nations and the International Court of Justice. The White House labeled it as a "tragic and alarming incident" and has demanded a probe into the situation.¹²

My title asks, "Do Palestinian Lives Matter?" In the context of Israeli actions outlined above, my answer is clearly no. The rhetoric of Israeli leaders and Israel's military strategy demonstrates flagrant disregard for the lives and livelihoods of innocent Palestinian citizens. The atrocities committed by the Israeli military mentioned above only scratch the surface of the devastation that Israel continues against the Gaza Strip and its people. What explains Israel's callousness towards Palestinian life? What theoretical framework illuminates our understanding of Israeli policy and actions toward the Palestinian people? My answer lies in necropolitics.

In his groundbreaking article "Necropolitics," Achille Mbembe defines the theory as "the subjugation of life to the power of death." Mbembe employs necropolitcs to explain how "weapons are deployed in the interest of maximum destruction of persons and the creation of death-worlds, new and unique forms of social existence in which vast populations are subjected to conditions of life conferring upon them the status of living dead." Three main factors constitute "death-worlds." They are: 1) confining certain populations to certain spaces, 2) producing death on a substantial scale, and 3) creating a necroeconomy which seeks to manage excess populations by exposing them to life-threatening situations. ¹⁵

Writing in 2005, Mbembe identified Israel's occupation of the West Bank and Gaza Strip as a site of necropower. He characterizes that through three

features: territorial fragmentation, "vertical sovereignty," and infrastructural warfare. 16

By territorial fragmentation, Mbembe refers to the expansion and sealing off of Israeli settlements.¹⁷ He argues that the purpose of Israel's settlement project is "to render any movement impossible and to implement separation along the model of the apartheid state."

The settlement project achieves this goal by partitioning the Occupied Palestinian Territories into "a web of intricate internal borders and various isolated cells."

19

Borrowing from the work of Eyal Weizzman on "the politics of verticality," Mbembe next introduces the concept of vertical sovereignty. This entails a colonial power operating "through schemes of over- and underpasses, a separation of the airspace from the ground."20 Israel enacts its vertical sovereignty over the West Bank by dividing the territory by creating multiple provisional boundaries and separations that interrelate with each other through surveillance and control. This results in a splintering occupation, illustrated by two examples.²¹ The Oslo Accords divided the West Bank into three sectors. While Israel exerts military and civil control over 60% of the West Bank (Area C), Palestinians civilly and militarily control only 18% of the West Bank (Area A), exerting only civilian control in the remaining 22% (Area B).²² Area A and B are further fragmented into 166 enclaves, while Area C is a continuous territory.²³ Another example is the roads separating Israeli settlers from Palestinians. Weizmann argues that the West Bank's bypass roads aim to separate Israeli and Palestinian traffic from each other. When they cross paths, Palestinians are forced to use small roads dug under the highways connecting the settlements, which only Israeli personnel may use.24



"The Anata-Azzayim road became the first operational section of the Eastern Ring Road in the West Bank - also known as 'Apartheid Road."²⁵

Similarly, Mbembe identifies the airspace as an important site for occupation because the majority of surveillance is conducted from the air.²⁶ One result of the occupation of air spaces is allowance for precise killing. This combines with "the tactics of medieval siege warfare" to disrupt and undermine Palestinian urban and societal infrastructure.²⁷ Specifically, Israel disrupts Palestinian infrastructure through infrastructural warfare.²⁸ Mbembe argues points to bulldozing as a key feature of Israel's infrastructural warfare against Palestinians. Bulldozing encompasses more than the demolition of houses and cities. It includes the:

"uprooting olive trees; riddling water tanks with bullets; bombing and jamming electronic communications; digging uproads; destroying electricity transformers; tearing up airport runways; disabling television and radio transmitters; smashing computers; ransacking cultural and politico-bureaucratic symbols of the proto-Palestinian state; looting medical equipment." 29

Much has changed since Mbembe wrote "Necropolitics" in 2005. Since publication, Israel first disengaged from the Gaza Strip in 2005, uprooting more than 9000 Israeli settlers in order to boost Israeli

security.³¹ Following Israeli disengagement, Hamas won the 2006 Palestinian elections.³² Despite its victory, Fatah ousted Hamas from power in the West Bank.³³ In response, Hamas seized control of the Gaza Strip, creating a schism between it and the Fatah-run West Bank.34 Viewing this as an unfavorable development, Israel imposed a land, air, and sea blockade of the Gaza Strip with assistance from the Egyptian government in 2007.35 Israel's blockade contributes to the Gaza Strip's weak economy, with more than 53% of Gazan residents living under the poverty line in 2020.36 The blockade hinders access to food within Gaza, resulting in at least 64% of Gazans experiencing food insecurity in 2022 before the current conflict.³⁷ This blockade turned Gaza into an open-air prison, according to Omar Shakir of Human Rights Watch.38



"Palestinians searching for survivors following an Israeli airstrike in the Jabaliya refugee camp north of Gaza City" 30

In 2016, Mbembe expanded upon his idea of necropolitics in his book: Necropolitics. In discussing the Israeli occupation of Palestine, Mbembe mostly repeats his earlier views, but he does provide new analysis. He argues that the Israeli government a ttempts to implement a policy of separation between Israeli and Palestinian society. Israel achieves its

regime of separation by pursuing a wide variety of policies including but not limited to targeted assassinations, checkpoints, military incursions, the uprooting of olive groves, and the desecration of Palestinian cemeteries.³⁹

Similarly, Mbembe identifies the occupation of the Palestinian territories as a "laboratory" or workshop to test "a number of techniques of control, surveillance, and separation that are today proliferating in other places on the planet."⁴⁰ He points to imposing curfews on Palestinian regions, control of Palestinian movement in the Occupied Territories, regulating the number of Palestinians allowed into Israel, and more.⁴¹

Between the publication of Mbembe's article and book, and today, I believe Israeli government policy continues to enact a program of necropolitics on the Palestinian people. As of this writing, Israel has no apparent intention of changing course. In February 2024, Prime Minister Netanyahu presented a post-war plan for the Gaza Strip to his cabinet,⁴² that envisions a demilitarized Gaza Strip with a security perimeter indefinitely controlled by Israel.⁴³ Beyond a security perimeter, the plan proposes a "southern lock" on the



"Prime Minister of Israel Benjamin Netanyahu (L) holds weekly cabinet meeting at The Knesset (Israeli Parliament) in Jerusalem" 45

Gaza-Egyptian border in order to prevent the rearmament of certain Palestinian groups.⁴⁴

As to who will control the Gaza Strip, the Prime Minister does not mention the Palestinian Authority. Instead, he proposes that the Strip be administered by local Palestinians who are not affiliated with any state or group "supporting terrorism." ⁴⁶ If enacted, this plan will continue the fragmentation of Palestinian land and further Israeli dominance of Palestinian civil society. It will only perpetuate the subjugation of Palestinian "life to death."

Autonomy within Marriage

Abriana Malfatti



"Unequal Marriage by Vasili Pukirev"

International Law makes it clear that people have individual rights. This can be seen in the first sentence of the Preamble for the United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) which shows that the world recognizes "the inherent dignity and of the equal and inalienable rights of all members of the human family is the foundation of freedom, justice and peace in the world."2 Plenty of international law has developed since the UDHR's conception in 1948. Treaties are ratified and our rights as humans seem to keep growing. Despite the fact that international law appears to be moving in a positive direction, fundamental rights around the world are still being violated. One of these violations is the loss of bodily autonomy within the marriage. In simplest terms bodily autonomy can be described as, "my body is for me; my body is my own. It's about power, and it's about agency. It's about choice, and it's about dignity."3 When states allow spouses to be raped by their partner with no legal consequences, they are saying that marriage is an exception to violate ones own bodily autonomy. The

implication is that by saying "I Do" we give up our own personal freedoms. International law disagrees with this sentiment. Though there is significant debate on the practicality of enforcing international law on the state level, this argument will take a liberalist perspective saying that there is value in upholding international law and that international law is designed to uphold one's individual rights. It is the goal of international law to sustain an individual's right to bodily autonomy, and international law should focus on promoting rights of the individuals over prioritizing the state. This article will examine what international law says about marital rape and look at two examples of how international law is being violated at the state level. It will then offer up final conclusions about the purpose of the law in protecting our own autonomy while in marriage.

Rights in the marriage; autonomy and marital rape

The first mention of rape can be seen in the Geneva Conventions where rape is condemed and defined as an explicit violation of human rights.⁴ The act of rape was seen as a direct result of state conflicts during the time and would eventually be considered an act of torture. While the first Geneva Convention did not explicitly state and define the term rape, it did prohibit "violence to life and person" and any form of torture that "outrages upon personal dignity." It was not until Article Four of the Geneva Convention, specifically Protocol Two that makes mention of the term rape. Article Four concludes that rape is a human rights violation that can be prosecuted in criminal court. International law moved even further in protecting

ones autonomy from sexual violence in two key cases that define rape as a war crime punishable under international law. In both the Takashi Sakai case and the John Schultz case, military tribunals in both China and the United States concluded that, "(rape is a) crime universally recognized as properly punishable under the law of war." While this may have acknowledged the problem of sexual violence in times of conflict, it fails to dive deep into the problem of rape within relationships, especially mairrage.

When these laws were formulated, second wave feminism had not begun. Rape, was primarily seen as a womens' issue. The first mention of marital rape in international law is in the UN Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women (VAW) in 1993. Article 1 of VAW gives us an idea on why marital rape, or any violence for that matter is a violation of one's bodily autonomy. According to VAW, sexual violence can be described as" any act of gender-based violence that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or in private life." It is the use of the wording "arbitrary deprivation of liberty" that shows that this is an issue of bodily autonomy. To have bodily autonomy, one should be allowed to make their own choices in life, and to be deprived of "liberty" is to be deprived of autonomy. In addition to this interpretation, VAW goes even further in proving that marital rape is a violation of ones autonomy. In Article 2.a of VAW adds that, "marital rape" is specifically listed as a violation.8 Then, Article 3 of VAW goes even further by adding that women have the right to "liberty and security of person" and the right to "the highest standard of physical and mental health".9 If all of the above holds true, then their can be no doubt that not

only rape, but also marital rape is a violation of human rights and a violation of ones own autonomy.



Countries that still have Marry your Rapist laws in effect¹⁰

Despite the fact that marital rape is considered a violation of our own autonomy, it is not universally criminalized. According to the World Bank, 112 countries do not criminalize marital rape.¹¹ In addition to these violations, 20 countries have what is known as "marry your rapist laws." These laws allow a rapist to escape criminal prosecution if they marry their rape victims. According to Dima Dabbous, director of Equality Now's Middle East and Africa regions, these laws reflect a culture "that does not think women should have bodily autonomy and that they are the property of the family. It's a tribal and antiquated approach to sexuality and honor mixed together."12 It is not only in countries with marry your rapist laws that women are trapped and deprived of their own autonomy. According to a report done by the UNFP, "nearly half of women (45%) in 57 countries are denied the right to say no to sex with their partner, use contraception, or seek health care."13 International law implies the women are in charge of their own bodies, yet many women are forced into acts of sexual violence in their daily lives. It becomes hard to argue that states

know our rights better than ourselves when they silence half of their population and deprive them of their right to say no.



"Womens protest against Marital Rape and Domestic Violence in India" 14

Despite state oppression, people - especially women continue to fight for the right to be in control of their own bodies. In India, pressure is being put on the government to criminalize marital rape. The Domestic Violence Act (PWDV) allowed for civil remedies for marital rape in India, yet marital rape is not a criminal offense and has no criminal repercussions. According to section 375 of the Indian Penal Code, "sexual intercorse or sexual acts by a man with his own wife... is not rape"15 In addition to this if a man rapes a spouse that he is separated from, Penal Code 375 B makes it so that the charges against him are lesser than they would be if he was not a former spouse. 16 These laws allow for sexual violence within the marriage to continue without retribution. According to the National Family Health Survey, "Among married women 18-44 (in India) who have ever experienced

sexual violence, 83 percent report their current husband and 13 percent report a former husband as a perpetrator."17 The issue of marital rape is damaging to a multitude of women throughout India. In 2022, India nearly achieved a legal victory that would have declared marital rape unconstitutional. In RIT foundation v Union of India, a two person court issued a split decison on whether the rape exemption for spouses was unconstitutional. The judges' disagreement capture the two sides dividing nations who allow marital rape. Justice Hari Shankar issued an opinion against overruling the marital rape exception. He argued that the rule would be all encompassing and jeopardize the privacy and sanctity of marriage. His argument is in favor of many traditional arguments that claim that privacy in the household is more important than a woman's right to bodily autonomy. Justice Rajiv Shakdher offers a more hopeful interpretation of the constitution that means there may yet be hope for eventually criminalizing marital rape in the future for India. Shakdher's opinion matches international law's interpretation of bodily autonomy as a fundamental right for everyone, not solely belonging to one gender. In Shakdher's opinion, they write, "denial of bodily autonomy and agency of married women, which must be rectified...suffers from manifest arbitrariness and discrimination as a crime as heinous as rape is not recognized as an offense in marriage."18 In their opinion they mention both "arbitrariness and discrimination" this is inline with the rights of women outlined all throughout VAW. A possible interpretation of this opinion can be that oppressive states may begin to start moving more in favor of respecting rights outlined in international treaties despite their rigid past.

Final Thoughts

A basic reading of international law makes it clear that our rights to our bodies and our rights to make

our own decisions do not end when we enter into marriage. By allowing exceptions to international law when it comes to marriage, states deprive their citizens of their basic dignity. While rights within marriage seem oppressive over the years, a new wave does seem to be turning. The United Nations seems to finally be prioritizing issues that effect gender and have to do with sexual violence. The only way to gain our freedom back is to keep fighting. The reason laws have changed and why women have gained more rights through various laws over the years is because we refused to have our voices silenced. We should all take inspiration from the courageous women of India who know their own worth and never stop fighting for it. Even if this issue may not seem to affect some people we should also never stop fighting to advance the rights of others. Immanuel Kant described it best when introducing his categorical imperative.¹⁹ To build the world we want to live in it requires us to act how we want those around us to act. In simpler terms it is not good enough to just acknowledge that international law is being violated, we should use our voices as well to stop the injustice. If an individual values the right to their own autonomy then they would use the law to protect others' right to their own autonomy as well.

Schild und Schwert der Partei: The East German Secret Police and its Effect on Political Trust

Isabelle Warren

"Die bisher dem Ministerium des Innern unterstellte Hauptverwaltung zum Schutze der Volkswirtschaft wird zu einem selbstständigen Ministerium für Staatssicherheit umgebildet." With this declaration, the German Democratic Republic's (GDR) Volkskammer created the Ministerium für Staatsicherheit, known as the Stasi, on February 8th, 1950, that would become the secret police force and physical power behind the ruling Communist Party.¹ The actions of the Stasi were a point of pride for the long-term Chief Erich Mielke, who maintained that they were the "Schild und Schwert," or Sword and Shield, protecting the ideals and decisions of the East German regime (the SED) against both inside dissent and outside penetration.² In reality, the Stasi created an environment where no one could escape the scrutiny of the government due to the vast size of the police force and informant numbers. At the end of the East German regime, there was approximately one informant for every 80-160 citizens depending on geographical district.3 How could one feel safe or trust their government in a society with the highest surveillance rate in history?4



Erich Mielke, Chief of the Stasi, saluting rows of East German government employees.⁵

The scope and range of the Stasi's focus partially made them daunting for East German citizens. At least six departments and over 200 district administrations monitored the East German army, the police forces, dissident and church groups, postal and telephone surveillance, and economic plans. In the beginning, the Stasi's efforts were focused on individuals who openly opposed the SED, especially groups established by the West German Christian Democratic Union.⁷ The Stasi maintained a full "prison system, guards unit, academy, medical service, bank branch, and professional sports league."8 The secret police was a large enterprise that increasingly hired more indiviudals, which added to the fear surrounding them. After the first decade of existence, there were 20,000 ministry employees, then in the second decade there were 45,500 employees. By 1982, the end of the third decade, the Stasi employed 81,500 individuals.9 For an organization with interests in different societal factions, they also had an extreme reach within dissident communities and were legally allowed to "carry out house searches, install bugging systems, confiscate illegal literature, and prevent planned events." The Stasi attempted to infiltrate every organization they could in their mission to defend the East German government.

The number of informants employed by the Stasi created a culture of fear in the lives of citizens and yielded an extremely large amount of information collected. When hiring new informants, referred to as Inoffizielle Mitarbeiter or IMs, the Stasi accepted information from anyone who was not connected to

West Germany, and only a small number of political dissidents.11 These IMs were the "main strength of the MfS for penetrating the conspiracy of the enemy." 12 The goal was to promote the Communist Party and dispel any and all disagreement. In furthering this goal, the Stasi had the lowest rate of workers with an Abitur, the German equivalent of a high school diploma that allows them to go to university. In limiting the number of people able to think and analyze, they limited the number of employees who could think critically about their actions and the validity of their mission in society.¹³ It was easy to push the limits of societal relationships and trust if you could not think critically about whether your actions were effective. Additionally, over 50% of Stasi employees were recruited from families where one or both parents worked for the government or the ruling party. This insulated the Stasi from other viewpoints and increased their conviction and confidence in the SED.¹⁴Despite this, some of the Stasi remained well aware of the social situation in East Germany and the amount of dissent present in the country.

Perhaps the most interesting part of the Stasi informant culture is the motivations of people who spied on their coworkers, friends, and family. This is the most difficult thing to conceptualize for those outside of the system. Some informants genuinely thought they were doing good for their country and became informants out of conviction. They wanted to support their government and eliminate any dissent. For some, it was less about moral conviction and more about earning extra money to support themselves or guaranteeing their ability to succeed in their career fields by cooperating with the government. It was a part of life for some people, but this was not the case for everyone. The Stasi had information on people who were struggling and leveraged their misfortune to gain

information. They would promise silence in exchange for becoming an informant, which put many East Germans in difficult situations. ¹⁵ Not all informants were active for the longevity of the Stasi, but the public perception was that spies and informants were everywhere. This was just as effective at changing behavior as actually having a spy because everyone was under the impression they were being monitored.

When the SED collapsed, the Stasi collapsed alongside it. It became incredibly important to determine what should be done with all of the collected information. There were 178 kilometers of archival materials, six million personal files, 40 million index cards, one million pictures and negatives, and thousands of human scents stored in jars. 16 Over four million East German citizens and two million foreign nationals were monitored by the Stasi at some point. 17 From the beginning, some party loyalists were trying to destroy the files that were eventually recovered in an ongoing project by the Stasi Records Archive. This prompted the invasion of Stasi headquarters in Berlin in January 1990 to prevent further destruction. 18 German citizens were not only facing changes to their lifestyle caused by the reunification of Germany but also the fallout of extensive spying on their political trust. The new Federal Republic of Germany passed the "Stasi Document Law" in November 1991, which "established a precedent of privileging the right to informational self-determination over the right to privacy of former officials of dictatorial secret police agencies" and created the Office of the Federal Commissioner for the Files of the State Security Service of the former German Democratic Republic.²⁰ This allows citizens to access their Stasi files and see who reported on their activities. The law also limited former Stasi collaboratives from holding prominent positions in the new government, which more or less

ruined their futures. This revelation seems enough to question whether governments or even people close to you are to be trusted.



2A view of the Stasi Headquarters located in Berlin, Germany.19

The fallout of the Stasi activity seems to have motivated former East German citizens to prevent a similar thing from ever happening again. In particular, former Chancellor Angela Merkel was very open about how her experience in the GDR motivated her to campaign for political and economic freedom for Germans. When the NSA spying case was brought to light, she was incredibly critical of the U.S. government and the NSA because of her personal experience with Stasi interference.²¹ One thing the government did correctly was allow people to view their own files, emphasizing the right to privacy for ordinary people.²² This allowed for a sense of trust to be restored. This process was not secret, and the commission spread the paperwork to access individual files as far as possible. This could be why Germany has found success in transitioning into a post-Communist nation, compared to other post-Communist countries.

Trust in the Soviet Union was used as a tool to insulate the country under Stalin's rule and break down potential opposition. The Communist Party intensified its rhetoric throughout the 1920s and 1930s

emphasizing the division between the USSR and other countries, especially through the popularization of the phrase, "He who is not with us is against us." The political elites and academics were distrustful of each other because they could easily have been accused of opposing the leadership. Even workplaces were riddled with mistrust as employees were encouraged to "unmask enemies" in their colleagues and superiors.24 These grievances ranged from "social origin, ideological errors, apparent responsibility for a work accident, previous concealed political activity, a connection to someone previously convicted or living abroad" and no evidence of these claims was necessary.²⁵ To deal with the pervasive mistrust and constant informing, people formed groups called "mutual protection associations" in which they agreed to not inform on each other, developing a distinct sense of trust within these groups.²⁶ In the decade of living under Stalin's Terror, it became necessary to form these groups because most citizens had no one to rely on and felt they could not even trust the government, which faced personnel changes because of mistrust within the ruling party.

Beyond outright mistrust of each other, the fear of the Soviet Committee for State Security, known as the KGB, and spying was prevalent in the USSR as it was in the DDR. The Soviet rhetoric of comrades versus enemies took a real structure in KGB spying on dissidents. They were referred to as ideological saboteurs and a specific directorate was written to combat what they viewed as Western powers infiltrating the Soviet Union. To combat these dissidents, the KGB planted informers within different circles to target dissidents and those smuggling literary texts to other countries.²⁷ The KGB files at the collapse of the Soviet Union were transferred to the repositories of the Russian Federation and separated

into the appropriate ministries.²⁸ Many people wanted to see the contents of the domestic security files because of their ability to exonerate the alleged four million cases of dissident crimes that were prosecuted in the USSR.²⁹ However, the Yeltsin government did not make it a priority to make these files public for Russians. This could have changed Russia's trajectory after the collapse of the Soviet Union towards democracy. If the government had chosen transparency like the newly forming German government in 1991, then the new government may not have held the same power over its citizens that the Soviet Union regime did. It is also likely that this secrecy led to more deeply ingrained mistrust in the Russian government, continuing the oppressive nature of the government.



Communist dictator Nicolae Ceausescu walking in front of Romanian soldiers³⁰

For post-communist countries, like Romania, the transition to democracy was incredibly difficult in contrast to Germany because there was no trust in the government or political institutions. Romanian security files were used to target the relationships formed between people and the trust in society similar to the Soviet Union.³¹ The communist regime targeted any dissident or individual as an enemy and created "dossiers of informative pursual" (DIPs) that could include anything from interrogation notes to surveillance data.³² At the end of the Communist

regime, the Romanian Intelligence Service had amassed approximately 100 million individual files.33 Similar to East Germany, some of these files were destroyed in the beginning but not all preserved files have been open to the public. Romania did pass two legal measures to ensure the free access of the DIPs to those affected, but some are still protected in the archives of the new Romanian Intelligence Services (SRI).34 While the Romanian government did not take the exact same steps toward opening up security files to the public, they were able to transition to democracy over time. Romania very quickly established an electoral democracy and granted freedom to the press and freedom of association within days of the regime change.35 Their series of successful elections leading into the 2000s and the introduction of a new constitution led to Romania's invitation to join the European Union, cementing its place as a successful democratic nation.³⁶ Additionally, opening access to the files allowed affected Romanians to reconstruct their family's past and bridge the gap between generations. They inspired a new genre of biography that focuses on the truth of years under communism.37 Recreating these familial stories and understanding the gaps in history created a new bond in society, which likely erased much of the mistrust in the government and eased the transition to democracy.

While East Germany was not home to the only secret police under communism, the Ministry for State Security created an intense culture of fear and mistrust in the country. Despite this, the Federal Republic of Germany's decision to open the secret police files facilitated a quick transition to democracy that likely would not have occurred if another decision had been made. The case of East Germany can serve as a lesson for future nations transitioning from communism to democracy to gain back the trust of

citizens as well as an example for nations that are trying to quicken that transition. One can feel much safer under a government if one knows that information is free, and the government will not hide such personal things in the name of protecting those in power.

Fraternity, Liberty, Equality: The Hypocrisy of Emmanuel Macron's Presidency

Macayla Moore



President Emmanuel Macron gave his speech for a new "Initiative for Europe" on September 26th, 2017, months after his 2017 presidential inauguration.¹

"The migration crisis is not really a crisis but a long-lasting challenge." Immigration has been a perpetual, ever changing, and increasingly controversial topic within French politics. However, in 2017, presidential candidate Emmanuel Macron offered a compassionate approach to this heated debate. During his "Initiative for Europe" speech on September 26th, 2017, months after his inauguration, Macron outlined his initial immigration policies to protect France's borders while addressing immigration with delicacy. The plan included establishing the European Asylum Office to settle asylum claims in six months, while simultaneously protecting France's secular values and welcoming refugees entitled to protection. Additionally, Macron urged other European nations to remember that "it is [Europe's] common duty to find a place for refugees who have risked their lives, and [they] must not forget that."3 Macron offered a balance to the immigration debate, aiming to welcome refugees with humanity and

dignity, and integrating French immigrants and French society into one. This speech foreshadowed that immigration would be a long-lasting challenge for Macron's presidency. Policies regarding migration, interwoven with Islamophobic sentiments, would soon plague and define his presidency. While he once appeared as a beacon of light against the far-right National Rally Party's political goals, he would eventually implement policies just as deplorable.

In 2017, the election between Emmanuel Macron and far-right candidate Marie Le Pen had the lowest voter turnouts in French history with only 65.3%.⁴ The key issues for this presidential election were immigration and security. Marie Le Pen campaigned with an openly anti-immigration, Islamophobic, and Francefirst platform. In contrast, Emmanuel Macron presented France with a fresh perspective for a strict but humane approach to immigration policy. Due to the two distinctly varying viewpoints, many French citizens were in support of neither, feeling Le Pen was far too austere and Macron too moderate. Additionally, Macron spoke against Islamophobia and the ways French policy has often unfairly targeted Muslims. In 2016, at a campaign rally in Montpelier, he claimed that "no religion is a problem in France." He planned to adhere to France's secular values, allowing "everybody [to] practice their religion with dignity." However, to increase voter turnout and support from French citizens who were overall anti-immigration, Macron intensified his initial immigration policies to sway Le Pen's supporters.



Presiednt Emmanuel Macron gave a speech at a camapign rally in Montpellier, stating, "No religion is a problem in France today."⁷

Yet, Macron implemented stricter policies than he had campaigned on. In 2018, Macron passed the French Asylum and Immigration Act. This bill accelerated asylum procedures by limiting the maximum processing time to 90 days after entering France from the former 120.8 It also doubled the maximum detention period a person without papers could be held in a detention center from 45 days to 90 days. Overall, it formally criminalized illegal border crossing.9 In November 2019, Macron and French Prime Minister Edouard Philippe vowed to "regain control" of France's immigration policy. Phillipe stated, "When we say no, it really means no." Additionally, Macron met with a reporter from the right-wing magazine "Valeurs Actuelles," and stated his new goal "is to throw out everybody who has no reason to be here" and to make "France less attractive" to migrants.¹¹ This led to the introduction of immigration quotas, prioritized "skilled or professional migrants," and ceased immediate access to non-emergent healthcare.12

Subsequently, the COVID-19 pandemic struck France in January, 2020, causing detrimental effects on migrants. In 2019, France received a "high of 138,000

overall [first-time asylum seeking] applications."13 However, in 2020, this number drastically decreased to "81,800 asylum applications." Furthermore, since the COVID-19 pandemic, there has been a "decrease in general asylum applications in Europe."15 The stark decrease in applications is not the result of fewer people requesting asylum. Rather, it is due to the European Union's restoration of their internal borders during the pandemic. COVID-19 provided the perfect excuse for France to strengthen its internal border management, limiting the entrance of citizens from other nations. Additionally, a key factor of "le confinement," or the national lockdown, was to limit travel.¹⁶ Macron achieved this by halting "commercial flights, ending [one] of the few legal routes to Europe" asylum seekers could utilize.¹⁷ The pandemic allowed Macron to completely close France's borders, isolating itself from the rest of the world. While the halting of asylum applications, the closure of borders, suspending travel methods, seemed extreme, they were more easily implemented under the guise of a global health pandemic. However, as people began to regain a semblance of normality and rebuild their lives, France held tightly to these extreme ideas and began to implement inspired policies.



French Interior Minister Gerald Garmanin gives a speech at the French National Assembly in Paris, France, December 11th, 2023 moments before debating the new immigration law.¹⁸



Protesters against the 2024 Immigration Law. The bottom left sign stating "The law of shame. Insecurity, discrimination, and exploitation." The top right sign translates to "Where is the famous barrier against the extreme right announced by our monarch?" 19

This year Macron has continued to take steps to limit immigration into France. On January 26th, 2024, President Emmanuel Macron implemented the Law to Control Immigration, Improve Integration, the strictest immigration policy in French history. This law was heavily debated for a year after it was drafted into the Senate by Interior Minister Gérald Darmanin, who was selected and appointed by Macron in 2017. The bill was contested for months and sent to the Constitutional Council, where parliament awaited a decision on the constitutionality of the proposed law. "Out of the 86 articles presented, 47 were contested," removing almost 40% of the original bill.²⁰ Thirty-two articles were censured. These pertained to "tightening access to social benefits, family allowances, annual migration quotas, and housing subsidies," placing a conditional period for residency at five years.²¹ They targeted family reunification, making it dependent on "French language proficiency."22 It affected foreign

students by introducing "high tuition fees, financial deposits, verifying the nature of their studies."²³ Finally, the most contested proposition was to abolish Jus Soli, French citizenship guaranteed to any child born on French soil. Instead, the bill proposes to have these children apply for French citizenship between 16-18 years of age.

The portions of the bill that were constitutional were solidified into law by Macron on January 26th. This includes the deportation of immigrants currently residing in France if they have criminal convictions. The previous language requirement for immigrants was proof they were learning French; however, the government now requires immigrants to have an A2 level of French before entering the country.²⁴ Furthermore, the bill focuses on resolving France's labor insufficiencies in industries such as hospitality, agriculture, and a plethora of other sectors undesirable to French citizens. Therefore, the French government now provides a one-year work and residency permit to undocumented migrants. France has also witnessed a shortage of labor in the medical field. This new bill allows non-European Union doctors, midwives, dentists, pharmacists, etc. a guaranteed route to French residency.

President Emmanuel Macron has woven Islamophobia into his policies. France is home to 5.7 million Muslim people, the largest group in Europe. Despite running a presidential campaign on secularism and criticizing the former French policies that unfairly targeted Muslims, Macron has either forgotten or ignored his past sentiments. Laïcité is the French value of the separation of church and state; however, it is being used to propagate Islamophobic policies. Islamophobia has always existed within French politics; although, Macron was the first to codify it into law. Macron

weaponized laïcité in the Anti-Separatism Law of 2021, which aimed to combat "Islamic radicalism" by banning homeschooling for Muslims, stricter financial controls on foreign money sent to religious organizations in France, policing places of worship, and extending the "neutrality principle" by banning symbols of religion. An example of this neutrality principle and abuse of laïcité occurred in August 2023 when Macron banned the wearing of abayas in school. Since Macron codified these systematic attacks on Islam and expressed Islamophobic sentiments, a "13% increase crimes of a racist, xenophobic, and anti-religious nature" has occurred in France since 2019. Expression of the Anti-Parameter of t

In 2016, President Emmanuel Macron represented hope for France. A new, youthful politician who aimed to bring peace to France, unite its citizens, effectively address the inequities rampant throughout the nation, and handle issues with carefully balanced consideration. As the 2017 election approached, many French citizens were frightened by the idea of a France under Marie Le Pen's control. These fears were diverted then, but quickly manifested into reality under a different visage. Emmanuel Macron became consumed by poll counts, hungry for reelection and for swaying Le Pen's supporters. This caused him to ignore the campaign promises he made by passing the French Asylum and Immigration Act in 2018. The COVID-19 pandemic allowed him to finally close France's borders and halt asylum applications, momentarily forgetting the issue of immigration that plagues his presidency. As the world returned to pre-Covid policies, France remained strict with immigration. These antiimmigration sentiments resulted in the recent passage of the Law to Control Immigration, Improve Integration, the strictest immigration policy in France's history. Additionally, Macron passed legislation that

is blatantly Islamophobic, after initially speaking out against the unfair treatment of Muslims in 2017.

Whether consumed by the need to prolong his presidency or finally allowing the true nature of his political views to flourish, President Emmanuel Macron has held a presidency based on hypocrisy and contradiction. While many French citizens cower at the idea of a France ruled by Le Pen, they have acquired just that. President Emmanuel Macron has passed the most controversial, far right, and unconstitutional policies in French history. He continues to supply wins to Marie Le Pen's National Rally Party, devastatingly affecting French citizens and immigrants. While he once preached for human decency and understanding, these qualities no longer exist with Macron. How can France continue to stand on the pillars of liberty, equality, and fraternity if these promises only exist to a certain demographic in France?

The Role of Food in Culture

Ben Monroe

After traveling for nine months across Morocco, Israel/Palestine, Greece, and Germany, learning about the important relationship between culture and food came naturally. I should preface this journey has a Jewish theme, one carried out by the Gap Year program called Kivunim. Additionally, I know it's a hard time to write about Israel/Palestine, especially considering the past few months, I just want to focus on food and culture. Considering this, let me explain a bit of the purpose and themes behind the program. The institute consisted of around 25 other Jewish American high school graduates from the ages of 18-20. In Hebrew Kivunim means directions and refers to the followers of Rabbi Akiva. The organization inspires,

"its program participants to forge a lifelong relationship with Israel and the Jewish People through travel across the world - gaining understanding of Jewish life and history together with that of the many cultures, religions and world-views amongst whom the Jewish people grew in its 2000 year Diaspora. We welcome participants from all backgrounds in the belief that mutual understanding can only enhance the possibilities for greater peace and justice across the globe."

Through my journey I will contemplate the role of food in comprehending the values and themes of different cultures while examining the appropriation of food in Israel/Palestine and its nuances.

A person can learn a significant amount of knowledge from the way a specific culture eats food and prepares a meal. In fact, it feels almost impossible to converse about different cultures without mentioning food. Most people love traveling and meeting new people, and sharing a meal is the obvious next step in that progression. Ironically, the most fascinating role food plays in culture is its similarity. If you take a good look, many different cuisines have a lot in common. I challenge you to think of culture or a country without the use of a form of bread. Most times a person is introduced to something new they focus on the differences, however, eating food is the perfect reminder that we are all human and we all need to eat.

The program starts with a two week long quarantine, at the end of November 2020, in an Israeli international high school called Givat Chaviva. What better way is there to learn about the food and cultures of the world than by living side by side with Israelis, Palestinians, Germans, Albanians, Australians, Ghanaians, and people from 32 different countries? There we lived alongside the other students and learned Hebrew, Arabic, and Israeli and Palestinian culture. Every day we walked to the cafeteria and ate kosher and halal meals. The lunches are meat-based, and the dinners are milk-based (kosher disallows the eating of both meat and milk at the same time). Although the food was generally not so great it acted as the perfect characterization of the school's culture. Diverse, generous, creative, understanding, and coexistence. I should mention that the school operates within a theme of coexistence. An opinion becoming less and less popular by the day but one I hold in high regard. A month into the program it's Thanksgiving. Most, if not all my classmates, have never missed a Thanksgiving and are rightfully feeling slightly homesick. Givat

Chaviva noticed this and cooked us a Thanksgiving meal. Probably the worst tasting Thanksgiving I have ever had, understandably so, but maybe the most meaningful. Here we were, 30 Americans, taking up the school's classrooms, dorms, library, and general privacy, but the school never got mad. They took us in and taught us their most important value of coexistence by cooking us food we were all missing. What else but food can portray so much about the culture of a place all through a simple act of kindness.

After living on a small high school campus for two months, the program gained a second wind after moving to Jerusalem. From the classic Jerusalem stone to the temple mount, we felt the history and culture of the city everywhere we went. Once settled, we continued our classes in Arabic and Hebrew and started new courses learning the history of different cultures and how the Jewish people fit among them. As an Arabic major at The Ohio State University, it is safe to say that my Arabic classes had a profound impact on me. A big reason for said impact was our Arabic professor named Amal Nagammy. Amal is an Israeli Arab from Haifa who, without hesitation, welcomed us not only to her language but to her favorite foods as well. My favorites amongst the dishes she introduced us too are Knafeh and Maqluba.



Knafeh is a sweet dessert made from rolled pastry dripping in a sweet syrup and layered with cheese and other topping.²

Maqluba is a dish which is flipped upside down to reveal layers of cooked rice, lamb, and vegetables.³ Amal's passion to introduce us to her childhood dishes is entirely indicative of her identity and culture, which is characterized by the main idea of coexistence and impartiality.

Let's discuss the elephant in the room and please know I mean no offense. When it comes to the topic of food in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict there are at least two thoughts of focus used when debating food appropriation in Israel/Palestine – thievery and unoriginality. While the language used is understandably problematic, and while I might disagree, this is not an uncommon viewpoint. According to Ronald Ranta and Yonatan Mendel Israeli food culture has cumulated in "de-Arabisation and more particularly: a total de-Palestinianisation." They continue to explain by showing us one of the most popular Israeli postcards used which depicts a falafel sandwich in pita with a toothpick flag of Israel and reads "Falafel – Israel's national snack."



An Israeli postcard depicting a falafel pita with a toothpick Israeli flag logged one of the falafels.⁵

While people throughout Israel love falafel, it is not an Israeli creation. This is not an exclusive experience but one that many Israelis and Palestinians have struggled

with personally, including myself. Back in the US I went to an American Jewish school which served Israeli salad at least once a week. It was only when I visited Israel did an Israeli Jew set me straight and teach me the real name of the dish – Palestinian salad. Countries taking food from different places has happened throughout history, and the exchange of cultural dishes primarily helps two countries gain an understanding. Look at America for instance. We have Italian, Mexican, Greek, Chinese, and so many other cuisines, many of which are entirely inauthentic. However, the dangers in the stealing of cuisine lies with the rebranding of entire food cultures. Gilead Ini provides an important example where,

"Conan O'Brien made the mistake of describing shakshuka as "Israeli," he was accosted on camera by anti-Israel activists who insisted that the eggs-and-tomato dish is really Palestinian. (It isn't. As Libyan food writer Sara Elmusrati has explained, Sephardic Jews brought the dish from its original home in North Africa to Israel, where it's been "showcased in a way it has never been in the Maghreb states.")."

However, my favorite Jewish Israeli foods are Jachnun and Amba.



Jachnun is a rolled pastry that is cooked overnight. It is often served with slices of hardboiled eggs and a bright and simple tomato sauce.⁷

There are many Jewish foods that are meant for slow cooking. During Shabbat it is customary to not use any electricity so many Jewish dishes are meant for that purpose, Jachnun is just one of those examples. Amba is a pickled mango sauce with Indian roots that many Iraqi Jews brought to Israel and is primarily used as a sauce for meat dishes. After the state of Israel was founded in 1948 Jews from around the world moved back to the holy land. Real Israeli food is a melting pot of Jewish dishes brought to Israel from the diaspora. While Israel has a problem of using Palestinian dishes and avoiding the proper respect needed when showcasing them , that does not mean there are no authentic Israeli Jewish foods or Israelis who understand the problem of food appropriation.

Learning about cultures through food is a wonderful and delicious experience that can enrich a person's understanding of any culture. However, using a culture's food without respect and dignity has potentially drastic effects. My time on my gap year not only taught me the importance of specific cuisines but also the dangers that are represented through the misuse of culture. We all have different stories and identities so why not at least be respectful and learn something from the people who cooked unique dishes? At the end of the day, we all need to eat and we are all human.

Meet the Authors



Rachel Simroth

Editor-in-Chief

Rachel is a senior studying International Relations & Diplomacy with minors in Arabic and Civic Engagement. Rachel joined Alger her sophomore year to explore her personal interest in journalism with foreign affairs and served as the Managing Editor her junior year. Her favorite Alger memory this semester was the collaboration with BlackXBold magazine on campus. She was inspired to write her Alger article on democratic backsliding in Tunisia from a previous government internship where she worked on the US-Tunisia foreign policy portfolio. On campus, Rachel is in the International Affairs Scholars Program and is a four-year member of the Ohio State Club Dance Team. She is also currently a virtual intern for the US Department of State.



Michael Sarkis

Managing Editor

Michael is a third year at the Ohio State University double majoring in Political Science and Philosophy with a minor in Arabic. Michael joined Alger his freshman year in the hopes of becoming a better writer and provoking substantive discussions about contemporary issues. His favorite memory of Alger this semester was leading a discussion on objectivity in journalism. His article was inspired by his exposure to the work of Achille Mbembe and the on-going Gaza war. Outside of Alger, Michael works as a barista at Espress OH and is a part of the Philosophy Club and CCWA. Michael enjoys working out and reading, so feel free to ask for his Goodreads!



Abriana Malfatti *Managing Editor*

Abriana is a graduating Senior majoring in Political Science and Criminal Justice with a minor in Legal Foundations. She will be attending The University of Cincinnati Law School in the fall as a 1L. Abriana hopes to continue with her writing and research by participating in a law journal during Law School. She was inspired to write her article on bodily autonomy after talking about topic ideas with member Julia Rizzo. She was inspired by Julias passion for ethics when it came to pregnancy and decided to research international law and bodily autonomy more. She found it fascinating and decided to talk about how a woman's basic rights are violated within marriage. Outside of Alger Abriana is president of United Nations Association, president of The Ohio Innocence Project, and was a competing member of the Ohio State Model UN team. In her free time you can find her reading any book that she can possibly get her hands on.



Isabelle Warren

Isabelle is a graduating senior studying Security and Intelligence with minors in Arabic and German. She decided to join Alger at the recommendation of a friend in the club because she wanted a space to talk about international events outside of the classroom. Isabelle's favorite memory of Alger is the collaboration event that was held with BlackXBold Magazine. Outside of Alger, Isabelle is in the International Affairs Scholars Program and works as a Student Manager at Espress-Oh.



Macayla Moore

Macayla is a third year at The Ohio State University, majoring in International Relations & Diplomacy with French and minoring in English and Judicial Politics. Macayla joined Alger this year after years of interest in the organization. She is finally able to explore her interests in foreign affairs through one of the best mediums, writing, with hopes of only strengthening this skill. Additionally, she received the push she needed to finally dedicate time to Alger Magazine from her friend and coworker Michael Sarkis. She has most enjoyed building connections between members and fostering an environment that allows conversation and debate to flourish. This paper explores her interest in international politics and contested issues, with a specific focus on the Francophone world. Outside of Alger, Macayla is a student manager at the Union Market dining facilities, has served as treasurer for IGNITE Women in Politics, has recently become treasurer for the Ohio Innocence Project, and is focusing on law school preparation.



Ben Monroe

My name is Ben Monroe. I am a third year studying at The Ohio State University with a major in Arabic and a minor in Hebrew. After graduating from Beth Tfiloh Dahan Day School, I embarked on a gap year program called Kivunim. There I lived and studied in Israel, Morocco, Greece, and Berlin. Ever since a kid I have loved food and the connections they can make, and traveling abroad only heightened those feelings. My article articulates the most significant moments of learning and understanding during my trip heightened. While at Ohio State many of my Arabic class friends asked me to join Alger. After one meeting I was hooked. Discussing International Affairs, writing articles about passionate subjects, and getting published in a Magazine. Honestly, I am shocked there wasn't 100 people at our first meeting. My favorite memories of Alger are when we all share our experiences outside the US. Alger maintains an atmosphere of empathy and acceptance that allows for incredibly deep and insightful conversations.

Endnotes

To the Victor Go the Spoils: Democratic Backsliding in Tunisia Since the Arab Spring

- 1. "Tunisia in Africa" in Wikimedia Commons. https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Tunisia_in_Africa_%28-mini_map_-rivers%29.svg
- 2. Abouaoun, Elie. "Tunisia Timeline: Since the Jasmine Revolution," in the United States Institute of Peace. July 12, 2019. https://www.usip.org/tunisia-timeline-jasmine-revolution
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. "What is the Arab Spring, and how did it start?" in Al Jazeera. December 17, 2020 .https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/12/17/what-is-the-arab-spring-and-how-did-it-start
 Yerkes, Sarah, et al. "Global Lessons for Tunisia's Stalled Transition" in Carnegie Endowment
- 5. for International Peace. July 21, 2022. https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/07/21/global-lessons-for-tunisia-s-stalled-transition-pub-87541
- 6. Fitouri, Samia. "Remembering the day Tunisia's President Ben Ali fled" in Al Jazeera. January 14, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2021/1/14/remembering-the-day-tunisias-president-ben-ali-fled
- 7. Abouaoun, Elie. "Tunisia Timeline: Since the Jasmine Revolution," in the United States Institute of Peace. July 12, 2019. https://www.usip.org/tunisia-timeline-jasmine-revolution
- 8. Ibid.
- 9 Ibid
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Allahoum, Ramy. "Kais Saied: Who is Tunisia's new president?" in Al Jazeera. October 23, 2019. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/23/kais-saied-who-is-tunisias-new-president
- 12. "Tunisia election: Kais Saied to become president" in BBC News. October 14, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-50032460
- 13. Allahoum, Ramy. "Kais Saied: Who is Tunisia's new president?" in Al Jazeera. October 23, 2019. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/23/kais-saied-who-is-tunisias-new-president
- 14 Ibid
- 15. "Official results show Kais Said won Tunisian presidential election" in Reuters. October 14, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN1WT23S/
- 16. "Tunisia election: Kais Saied to become president" in BBC News. October 14, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-50032460
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Allahoum, Ramy. "Kais Saied: Who is Tunisia's new president?" in Al Jazeera. October 23, 2019. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/23/kais-saied-who-is-tunisias-new-president
- 19. "Tunisia election: Kais Saied to become president" in BBC News. October 14, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-50032460

- 20. "Tunisia presidential election: Kais Saied declared winner" in Al Jazeera. October 14, 2019. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/14/tunisia-presidential-election-kais-saied-declared-winner
- 21. Yerkes, Sarah and Alhomoud, Maha. "One Year Later, Tunisia's President Has Reversed Nearly a Decade of Democratic Gains" in Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/07/22/one-year-later-tunisia-s-president-has-reversed-nearly-decade-of-democratic-gains-pub-87555
- 22. "Tunisia 2014" in the Constitute Project. Translated by UNDP and reviewed by International IDEA. https://www.constituteproject. org/constitution/Tunisia 2014?lang=en
- 23. "Tunisians protest over President Saied's seizure of powers" in Al Jazeera. September 18, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/18/tunisians-stage-protest-over-president-saieds-seizure-of-powers
- 24. "Key Developments in Tunisia and U.S. responses since July 25, 2021" in The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/sites/default/files/2022-07/tunisia-timeline-2021-22.jpg
- 25. Amara, Tarek and Mcdowall, Angus. "Tunisian crisis escalates as president dissolves parliament" in Reuters. March 21, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/tunisian-parliament-defy-president-with-full-session-2022-03-30/
- 26. "Safeguarding Tunisia Democracy" in the Senate Foreign Relations Committee. https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/06-15-23 tunisia bill.pdf
- 27. "Tunisian president dissolves council tasked with ensuring judicial independence" in France24. June 6, 2022. https://www.france24.com/en/afrique/20220206-tunisian-president-kais-saied-dissolves-supreme-judicial-council
- 28. Goldstein, Eric. "Tunisia: Subjugating the Courts is Key to Saied's Power Grab" in Human Rights Watch. June 1, 2023. https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/06/01/tunisia-subjugating-courts-key-saeids-power-grab
- 29. "Key Developments in Tunisia and U.S. responses since July 25, 2021" in The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/sites/default/files/2022-07/tunisia-timeline-2021-22.jpg
- 30. "Safeguarding Tunisia Democracy" in the Senate Foreign Relations Committee. https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/06-15-23 tunisia bill.pdf
- 31. "Tunisian authorities close opposition Ennahda party HQ" in Al Jazeera. April 18, 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/4/18/tunisian-authorities-close-opposition-ennahda-party-h
- 32. "Key Developments in Tunisia and U.S. responses since July 25, 2021" in The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/sites/default/files/2022-07/tunisia-timeline-2021-22.jpg
- 33. "Arrest of journalist is a fresh blow to press freedom in Tunisia, media watchdog says" in Arab News. April 4, 2024. https://www.arabnews.com/node/2488271/media
- 34. "Tunisia arrests Al Jazeera journalist: bureau director" in Arab News. January 4, 2024. https://www.arabnews.com/node/2436296/media
- 35. "Tunisia: Reject Bill Dismantling Civil Society" in Human Rights Watch. November 7, 2023. https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/11/07/tunisia-reject-bill-dismantling-civil-society
- 36. Amara, Tarek and Mcdowall, Angus. "Tunisians elect weakened parliament on 11% turnout" in Reuters. January 30, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/polls-open-tunisian-election-with-turnout-under-scrutiny-2023-01-29/
- 37. Hubbard, Ben and Ellali, Ahmed. "As Tunisia Drifts Farther From Democracy, Voters Shun Election" in The New York Times. December 20, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/12/20/world/middleeast/tunisia-election-parliament.html
- 38. "Key Developments in Tunisia and U.S. responses since July 25, 2021" in The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/sites/default/files/2022-07/tunisia-timeline-2021-22.jpg
 39. Ibid.
- 40. "Tunisia's Challenge: Avoiding Default and Preserving Peace" in the International Crisis Group. December 22, 2023. https://www.

crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/north-africa/tunisia/234-tunisias-challenge-avoiding-default-and-preserving

- 41. Fassihian, Dokhi. "Democratic Backsliding in Tunisia: The Case for Renewed International Attention" in Freedom House. https://freedomhouse.org/report/policy-brief/2018/democratic-backsliding-tunisia-case-renewed-international-attention
- 42. "World reacts to Tunisia's political turmoil" in Al Jazeera. July 26, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/7/26/world-reacts-to-tunisia-political-turmoil
- 43. "Key Developments in Tunisia and U.S. responses since July 25, 2021" in The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/sites/default/files/2022-07/tunisia-timeline-2021-22.jpg
- 44. Senate aide, interview by Rachel Simroth. April 3, 2024.
- 45. "Risch, Menendez Introduce Legislation to Safeguard Tunisia's Democratic Institutions" in Senate Foreign Relations Committee. June 16, 2023. https://www.foreign.senate.gov/press/rep/release/risch-menendez-introduce-legislation-to-safeguard-tunisias-democratic-institutions
- 46. Senate aide, interview by Rachel Simroth. April 3, 2024.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Ibid.
- 49. "S. 2006, Safeguarding Tunisian Democracy Act of 2023" in Congressional Budget Office. August 16, 2023. https://www.cbo.gov/publication/59421#:~:text=Summary,that%20stabilize%20the%20Tunisian%20economy.
- 50. Senate aide, interview by Rachel Simroth. April 3, 2024.
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. Amara, Tarek. "Tunisia rejects EU financial aid, casting doubt on an immigration deal" in Reuters. October 2, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/tunisia-rejects-eu-financial-aid-casting-doubt-an-immigration-deal-2023-10-02/
- 53. Senate aide, interview by Rachel Simroth. April 3, 2024.
- 54. "Tunisia's President Saied might be re-elected despite a tumultuous first term and a flagging economy" in AP News. February 14, 2024. https://apnews.com/tunisia-election-2024
- 55. Senate aide, interview by Rachel Simroth. April 3, 2024.
- 56. "Tunisia: November 24" in the Africa Center for Strategic Studies. January 17, 2024. https://africacenter.org/spotlight/2024-elections/tunisia/

Do Palestinian Lives Matter?

- 1. "No Electricity, No Food, No Fuel': U.N. Condemns Israel's 'Complete Siege' of Gaza Strip." Democracy Now!, October 10, 2023. https://www.democracynow.org/2023/10/10/headlines/no_electricity_no_food_no_fuel_un_condemns_israels_complete_siege_of_gaza_strip
- 2. Lanard, Noah. "The Dangerous History Behind Netanyahu's Amalek Rhetoric." Mother Jones, November 3, 2023. https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2023/11/benjamin-netanyahu-amalek-israel-palestine-gaza-saul-samuel-old-testament/
- 3. Chaim Goldberg/Flash90, Israeli Defense Minister Yoav Gallant holds a press conference in Jerusalem, Online Newspaper, i24 News, https://www.i24news.tv/en/news/israel/politics/artc-israeli-defense-minister-departs-for-official-visit-to-u-s.
- 4. Debre, Isabel and Wafaa Shurfa. "More than 3,600 Palestinian children were killed in just 3 weeks of war." AP News, November 2, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/israel-hamas-11-1-2023-children-killed-4a352398b32887e60a658e0270f0a021

- 5. Ibid
- 6. Debre, Isabel, Edith M. Lederer, and Wafaa Shurfa. "Palestinians flee northern Gaza after Israel orders 1 million to evacuate as ground attack looms." AP News, October 13, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/israel-palestinians-gaza-hamas-war-c8b4fc20e4fd2ef-381d5edb7e9e8308c
- 7. Byrd, Aaron Bryd et al. "A Times Investigation Tracked Israel's Use of One of Its Most
 Destructive Bombs in South Gaza." The New York Times, December 21, 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/21/world/middlee-ast/israel-gaza-bomb-investigation.html
- 8. Ibid
- 9. Al Jazeera Staff. "Massacre': Dozens killed by Israeli fire in Gaza while collecting food aid." Al Jazeera, March 1, 2024. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/2/29/dozens-killed-injured-by-israeli-fire-in-gaza-while-collecting-food-aid
- 10. Ibid
- 11. Al-Mughrabi, Nidal. "More than 100 killed while seeking aid in Gaza, overall death toll passes 30,000." Reuters, February 29, 2024. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/dozens-killed-gaza-aid-queue-overall-death-toll-passes-30000-2024-02-29/
- 12. Ibid
- 13. Mbembé, J.-A. "Necropolitics," trans. Libby Meintjes Public Culture 15, no. 1 (2003): 39. muse.jhu.edu/article/39984.
- 14. Ibid
- 15. Pele, Antonio. "Achille Mbembe: Necropolitics." Critical Legal Thinking, March 2, 2020. https://criticallegalthinking.com/2020/03/02/achille-mbembe-necropolitics/
- 16. Mbembe, "Necropolitics," 27-29.
- 17. Mbembee, "Necropolitics," 27-28.
- 18. Mbembe, "Necropolitics," 28.
- 19. Ibid
- 20. Ibid
- 21. Ibid
- 22. Visualizing Palestine 101, "Area A, B, C," accessed on April 15, 2024, https://101.visualizingpalestine.org/resources/glossary/areas-a-b-c#:~:text=The%20Oslo%20Accords%20divided%20the,where%20Israel%20maintains%20full%20control.
- 23. Ibid
- 24. Mbembe, "Necropolitics," 28-29
- 25. Megan Giovannetti/Al Jazeera. The Anata-Azzayim road became the first operational section of the Eastern Ring Road in the West Bank also known as 'Apartheid Road, Online Newspaper, Al Jazeera, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/2/2/israel-opens-apartheid-road-in-occupied-west-bank
- 26. Mbembe, "Necropolitics," 29
- 27. Picture Alliance via Getty Images, A screen grab from a video shows Palestinians searching for survivors following an Israeli airstrike in the Jabaliya refugee camp north of Gaza City, Online Newspaper, Los Angles Times, https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2023-10-31/israel-says-strike-on-gaza-refugee-camp-kills-hamas-commander-but-civilians-die-as-well.
- 28. Mbembe, "Necropolitics," 29
- 29. Ibid

30. Ibid

- 31. "Israel's Disengagement from Gaza and North Samaria (2005)." Israeli Missions Around The World. https://embassies.gov.il/MFA/AboutIsrael/Maps/Pages/Israels%20Disengagement%20Plan-%202005.aspx#:~:text=By%2022%20September%202005%2C%20Israel's,-settlements%20in%20Samaria%2C%20was%20completed.
- 32. Robinson, Kali. "What is Hamas?." Council on Foreign Relations, October 31, 2023. https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-hamas
- 33. Ibid
- 34. Ibid
- 35.McDougal, Tophe L., and The Conversation. "Israel's Gaza blockade means that a region the size of Philadelphia faces a real risk of starvation, says Peace Studies scholar." Fortune, October 13, 2023. https://fortune.com/2023/10/13/israel-blockade-gaza-hamas-war-starvation-food-insecurity/
- 36. Ibid
- 37. Ibid
- 38. "Gaza: Israel's 'Open-Air Prison' at 15." Human Rights Watch, June 14, 2022. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/06/14/gaza-israels-open-air-prison-15
- 39. Mbembe, Achille. Necropolitics, trans. Steven Corcoran (Durham and London: Duke University Press, 2019), 44.
- 40. Mbembe, Necropolitics, 43-44.
- 41. Mbembe, Necropolitics, 44.
- 42. Iordache, Ruxandra. "Netanyahu's first post-war plan seeks security buffer in Gaza in blow to U.S. diplomacy." CNBC, February 23,

2024. https://www.cnbc.com/2024/02/23/netanyahus-first-post-war-plan-seeks-security-buffer-in-gaza-in-blow-to-us-diplomacy.html

- 43. Ibid
- 44. Ibid
- 45. Israeli Government Press Office/Handout/Anadolu Agency via Getty Images, Prime Minister of Israel Benjamin Netanyahu (L) holds weekly cabinet meeting at The Knesset (Israeli Parliament) in Jerusalem, on January 3, 2023, Online Newspaper, Middle East Monitor, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20240118-netanyahu-government-faces-vote-of-no-confidence-over-hostage-issue/.
- 46. Iordache, "Netanyahu's first post-war plan seeks security buffer in Gaza in blow to U.S. diplomacy."

Autonomy within Marraige

- 1. Pukirev, P. (1862) Unequal Marriage. [Oil Painting] The State Tretyakov Gallery, Moscow, Russia.
- 2. UN General Assembly. (1948). "Universal declaration of human rights: preamble" (217 [III] A). Paris. Retrieved from http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/
- 3. UNFPA (2022, March 16). "Bodily Autonomy: A Fundamental Right" UNFP.org. https://www.unfpa.org/press/bodily-autonomy-fundamental-right
- 4. Human Rights Watch (2007, August). "My Heart is Cut; Sexual Violence by Rebels and Pro-government forces in Côte d'Ivoire:International Legal Prohibitons Against Sexual Violence" HumanRightsWatch.org "https://www.hrw.org/reports/2007/cdi0807/9.htm#:~:-

text = Sexual % 20 Violence % 20 as % 20 a % 20 War % 20 Crime & text = The % 20 four % 20 Geneva % 20 Conventions % 20 and, both % 20 international % 20 and % 20 internal % 20 conflicts. $5. \ Ibid.$

- 6. International Humanitarian Law database. "Rule 93. Rape and other forms of Sexual Violence".ihl-database.icrc.org. https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/en/customary-ihl/v1/rule93
- 7. UN General Assembly. (1993). Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women. (December 20, 1993). UN Doc A/Res/48104. https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/declaration-elimination-violence-against-women
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. "Map of where Marry your Rapist Laws are still in effect" taken from: https://www.monashlss.com/post/the-reign-of-marry-your-rapist-legislation
- 11. The World Bank (2017). "Gender Equality" data.topics.worldbank.org https://datatopics.worldbank.org/sdgatlas/archive/2017/SDG-05-gender-equality.html#:~:text=Despite%20the%20existence%20of%20violence,do%20not%20criminalize%20marital%20rape.
- 12. Johnson, Sara. (2021, April 14th). "'Marry your rapist' laws in 20 countries still allow perpetrators to escape justice": thegaurdian. com. https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/apr/14/marry-your-rapist-laws-in-20-countries-still-allow-perpetrators-to-escape-justice
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. "Women in India attending a protest" taken from: https://www.dw.com/en/india-is-it-time-to-declare-marital-rape-a-crime/a-61825953
- 15. Uma, Saumya (2023, November 29). "Women's Rights in the Balance as India Weighs in on Criminalizing Marital Rape" the diplomat.com https://thediplomat.com/2023/11/womens-rights-in-the-balance-as-india-weighs-criminalizing-marital-rape/
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Muscente, Kailee. (2020, July 13). "Categorical Imperatives and the Case for Deception: Part 1" tc.columbia.edu. https://www.tc.columbia.edu/institutional-review-board/irb-blog/2020/categorical-imperatives-and-the-case-for-deception-part-i/#:~:text=Kant%20 defines%20categorical%20imperatives%20as,imperatives%20are%20binding%20on%20everyone.

Schild und Schwert der Partei: The East German Secret Police and its Effect on Political Trust.

- 1. "Gesetz über die Bildung eines Ministeriums für Staatssicherheit" from Stasi Unterlagen Archiv, February 8, 1950. https://www.stasi-unterlagen-archiv.de/informationen-zur-stasi/quellensammlungen/die-grundsatzdokumente-des-ministeriums-fuer-staatssicherheit/
- 2. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 325
- 3. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 334
- 4. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 332

- 5. "Erich Mielke: Der totale Staat" Photograph. From Der Spiegel. https://www.spiegel.de/geschichte/stasi-chef-mielke-a-946470.html
- 6. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 324
- 7. Bruce, Gary. "The Prelude to Nationwide Surveillance in East Germany" in Journal of Cold War Studies, Spring 2003, Vol. 5, No. 2. Published by The MIT Press. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/26925270. 13
- 8. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 324
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 335
- 11. Danielson, Elena S. "Privacy Rights and the Rights of Political Victims: Implications of the German Experience" in The American Archivist, Fall-Winter 2004, Vol. 67, No. 2. Published by Society of American Archivists. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40294275. 187.
- 12. Bruce, Gary. "The Prelude to Nationwide Surveillance in East Germany" in Journal of Cold War Studies, Spring 2003, Vol. 5, No. 2. Published by The MIT Press. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/26925270. 19
- 13. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 331-332
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 336
- 16. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 322
- 17. Danielson, Elena S. "Privacy Rights and the Rights of Political Victims: Implications of the German Experience" in The American Archivist, Fall-Winter 2004, Vol. 67, No. 2. Published by Society of American Archivists. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40294275. 191.
- 18. Danielson, Elena S. "Privacy Rights and the Rights of Political Victims: Implications of the German Experience" in The American Archivist, Fall-Winter 2004, Vol. 67, No. 2. Published by Society of American Archivists. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40294275. 177.
- 19. "Stasi HQ in Berlin to become campus for democracy" Photograph. From The Times. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/stasi-hq-in-berlin-to-become-campus-for-democracy-f8263gsdk
- 20. Epstein, Catherine. "The Stasi: New Research on the East German Ministry of State Security" in Kritika: Explorations in Russian and Eurasian History, Volume 5, Number 2, Spring 2004. Published by Slavica Publishers. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1353/kri.2004.0023. 343
- 21. Langenbacher, Eric. "Does Collective Memory Still Influence German Foreign Policy?" in The Brown Journal of World Affairs, Spring/Summer 2014, Vol. 20, No. 2. Published by the Brown Journal of World Affairs. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24590974. 66
- 22. Danielson, Elena S. "Privacy Rights and the Rights of Political Victims: Implications of the German Experience" in The American Archivist, Fall-Winter 2004, Vol. 67, No. 2. Published by Society of American Archivists. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40294275. 182.
- 23. Hosking, Geoffrey. "Trust and Distrust in the USSR: An Overview" in The Slavonic and East European Review, Vol. 91, No. 1. Published by the Modern Humanities Research Association and University College London, School of Slavonic and East European Studies. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.5699/slaveasteurorev2.91.1.0001. 7

- 24. Hosking, Geoffrey. "Trust and Distrust in the USSR: An Overview" in The Slavonic and East European Review, Vol. 91, No. 1. Published by the Modern Humanities Research Association and University College London, School of Slavonic and East European Studies. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.5699/slaveasteurorev2.91.1.0001. 11
- 25. Ibid
- 26. Hosking, Geoffrey. "Trust and Distrust in the USSR: An Overview" in The Slavonic and East European Review, Vol. 91, No. 1. Published by the Modern Humanities Research Association and University College London, School of Slavonic and East European Studies. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.5699/slaveasteurorev2.91.1.0001. 18
- 27. Hosking, Geoffrey. "Trust and Distrust in the USSR: An Overview" in The Slavonic and East European Review, Vol. 91, No. 1. Published by the Modern Humanities Research Association and University College London, School of Slavonic and East European Studies. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.5699/slaveasteurorev2.91.1.0001. 22
- 28. Knight, Amy. "The Fate of the KGB Archives" in Slavic Review, 1993, Vol. 52, No. 3. Published by Cambridge University Press. http://www.jstor.com/stable/2499726. 582
- 29. Knight, Amy. "The Fate of the KGB Archives" in Slavic Review, 1993, Vol. 52, No. 3. Published by Cambridge University Press. http://www.jstor.com/stable/2499726. 583
- $30.\ Imagno/Getty\ Images.\ Photograph.\ From\ The\ Guardian.\ https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jul/04/ikea-funds-romania-secret-police-communist-era$
- 31. amanu, Iulian. "Documents as Weapons: Secret Police Files in Communist and Post-Communist Romania" in Journal of Documentation, Vol. 79, No. 4. Published by Emerald Publishing Limited. DOI 10.1108/JD-07-2022-016. 848
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Mungiu-Pippidi, Alina. "The Unbearable Lightness of Democracy: Poland and Romania after Communism" in Current History, Vol. 103, No. 676. Published by University of California Press. https://www.jstor.org/stable/45317985. 384
- 36. Mungiu-Pippidi, Alina. "The Unbearable Lightness of Democracy: Poland and Romania after Communism" in Current History, Vol. 103, No. 676. Published by University of California Press. https://www.jstor.org/stable/45317985. 388
- 37. Luca, Ioana. "Secret Police Files, Tangled Life Narratives: The 1.5 Generation of Communist Surveillance" in Biography, Vol. 38, No. 3. Published by University of Hawai'i Press on behalf of Center for Biographical Research. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24570336. 384

Fraternity, Liberty, Equality: The Hypocrisy of Emmanuel Macron's Presidency

- 1. Éric Pestel, "France: What Remains of Macron's Sorbonne Speech Five Years Later?," Friedrich Naumann Foundation, September 26, 2022, https://www.freiheit.org/european-union/what-remains-macrons-sorbonne-speech-five-years-later.
- 2. Henk Crop, "Sorbonne Speech of Emmanuel Macron Full Text / English Version," Sorbonne speech of Emmanuel Macron Full text / English version, October 22, 2017, https://international.blogs.ouest-france.fr/archive/2017/09/29/macron-sorbonne-verbatim-europe-18583.html.
- 3. Elysee, "President Macron Gives Speech on New Initiative for Europe," elysee.fr, September 26, 2017, https://www.elysee.fr/en/emmanuel-macron/2017/09/26/president-macron-gives-speech-on-new-initiative-for-europe.
- 4. "French Election: Turnout Sharply down in Le Pen-Macron Battle," BBC News, May 7, 2017, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-39833831.
- 5. Jakob Hanke Vela, "Emmanuel Macron: 'No Religion Is a Problem in France," POLITICO, October 19, 2016, https://www.politico.

eu/article/emmanuel-macron-muslim-islam-no-religion-problem-in-france/.

- 6. Jakob Hanke Vela, "Emmanuel Macron: 'No Religion Is a Problem in France," POLITICO, October 19, 2016, https://www.politico.eu/article/emmanuel-macron-muslim-islam-no-religion-problem-in-france/.
- 7. Michel Rose, "Macron Outlines Vision of French Islam, Drops More Ambition Hints | Reuters," Reuters, October 18, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-election-macron-idUSKCN12I2N1.
- 8. Catherine Haguenau-Moizard, "The 2018 French Asylum and Immigration Act," Verfassungsblog, August 17, 2018, https://verfassungsblog.de/the-2018-french-asylum-and-immigration-act/.
- 9. "Emmanuel Macron Unveils Plans to Crack down on Immigration," The Guardian, February 21, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/feb/21/emmanuel-macron-unveils-plans-to-crack-down-on-immigration-france.
- 10. Victor Mallet, France to "take back control" of immigration policy, November 6, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/ae546d22-ffe6-11e9-be59-e49b2a136b8d.
- 11. Norimitsu Onishi, "France Announces Tough New Measures on Immigration," The New York Times, November 6, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/06/world/europe/france-macron-immigration.html.
- 12. Elizabeth Pineau and Christian Lowe, "France, under Pressure from Right Wing, Toughens Stance on Immigration | Reuters," Reuters, November 6, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-immigration-idUSKBN1XG1M4.
- 13. Xuedan, Yao. 2022. "FRENCH IMMIGRATION POLICY DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC". Journal of Liberty and International Affairs 8 (2):321-31. https://e-jlia.com/index.php/jlia/article/view/615
- 14. Xuedan, Yao. 2022. "FRENCH IMMIGRATION POLICY DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC". Journal of Liberty and International Affairs 8 (2):321-31. https://e-jlia.com/index.php/jlia/article/view/615
- 15. Xuedan, Yao. 2022. "FRENCH IMMIGRATION POLICY DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC". Journal of Liberty and International Affairs 8 (2):321-31. https://e-jlia.com/index.php/jlia/article/view/615
- 16. Vincent Tournebize, "Le Confinement: A Timeline of France's Covid-19 Measures," DODS Political Intelligence, accessed March 30, 2024, https://assets-global.website-files.com/61fb9ef652ff02be2d5078b5/6581bf9e9b00f87e529c3fbc_Le confinement A timeline of France's Covid measures.pdf.
- 17. Xuedan, Yao. 2022. "FRENCH IMMIGRATION POLICY DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC". Journal of Liberty and International Affairs 8 (2):321-31. https://e-jlia.com/index.php/jlia/article/view/615
- 18. Catherine Norris Trent, "Macron Faces Party Rebellion as French Lawmakers Advance Tougher Immigration Bill," France 24, December 19, 2023, https://www.france24.com/en/france/20231219-french-lawmakers-fight-to-break-deadlock-over-macron-s-flagship-immigration-law.
- 19. Pascual, Julia. "Opponents of France's Immigration Law Take to Street Protests." LeMonde.fr, January 15, 2024. https://www.lemonde.fr/en/france/article/2024/01/15/opponents-of-france-s-immigration-law-take-tostreet-protests_6433872_7.html.
 20. Théo Fournier, "The New French Immigration Law I: A Win for Macron, but Normalizing the Ideas of the Far-Right," Brexit Institute, February 12, 2024, https://dcubrexitinstitute.eu/2024/02/the-new-french-immigration-law-part-1/.
- 21. Louis Gilbert, "France: New Immigration Law Enacted after Extensive Censure by Constitutional Council," The Library of Congress, February 2, 2024, https://www.loc.gov/item/global-legal-monitor/2024-02-08/france-new-immigration-law-enacted-after-extensive-censure-by-constitutional-council/#:~:text=In%20its%20decision%20of%20January,reunification%2C%20and%20establish%20 immigration%20quotas.
- 22. Louis Gilbert, "France: New Immigration Law Enacted after Extensive Censure by Constitutional Council," The Library of Congress, February 2, 2024, https://www.loc.gov/item/global-legal-monitor/2024-02-08/france-new-immigration-law-enacted-after-extensive-censure-by-constitutional-council/#:~:text=In%20its%20decision%20of%20January,reunification%2C%20and%20establish%20 immigration%20quotas.
- 23. Louis Gilbert, "France: New Immigration Law Enacted after Extensive Censure by Constitutional Council," The Library of Congress, February 2, 2024, https://www.loc.gov/item/global-legal-monitor/2024-02-08/france-new-immigration-law-enacted-after-extensive Censure by Constitutional Council," The Library of Congress, February 2, 2024, https://www.loc.gov/item/global-legal-monitor/2024-02-08/france-new-immigration-law-enacted-after-extensive Censure by Constitutional Council," The Library of Congress, February 2, 2024, https://www.loc.gov/item/global-legal-monitor/2024-02-08/france-new-immigration-law-enacted-after-extensive Censure by Constitutional Council, and the Congress of Co

 $sive-censure-by-constitution al-council /\#: \sim : text = In\%20 its\%20 decision\%20 of\%20 January, reunification\%2C\%20 and\%20 establish\%20 immigration\%20 quotas.$

- 24. Ana Ross, "France's New Immigration Law," St Andrew's Law Review, February 20, 2024, https://www.standrewslawreview.com/post/france-s-new-immigration-law.
- 25. Nacira Guenif, "Why Is Islamophobia on the Rise in France?," Al Jazeera, November 28, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/pod-casts/2022/10/27/why-is-islamophobia-on-the-rise-in-france.
- 26. Peter Yeung, "France's Controversial 'separatism' Bill: Seven Things to Know," Al Jazeera, November 16, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/2/15/frances-controversial-separatism-bill-explained#:~:text=Hate%20speech%20and%20'separatism'&text=Under%20a%20so%2Dcalled%20"separatism,of%2075%2C000%20euros%20(%2491%2C000).
- 27. Rob Picheta et al., "France to Ban the Wearing of Abayas in Schools, Fueling Accusations of Islamophobia," CNN, August 28, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/08/28/europe/france-abayas-schools-ban-intl/index.html.
- 28. Richardot, Robin. "Racist, Xenophobic, and Anti-Religious Crimes Increased in France in 2022." Le Monde.fr, March 25, 2023. https://www.lemonde.fr/en/france/article/2023/03/25/racist-xenophobic-and-anti-religious-crimes-increase-in-france-in-2022_6020585_7.html.

The Role of Food in Culture

- 1. "Mission." The KIVUNIM Institute. Accessed April 9, 2024. https://www.kivunim.org/mission.
- 2, Alghoul, Diana. "The Palestinian Pride behind the Sweet Journey of Knafeh." The New Arab. Accessed April 9, 2024. https://www.newarab.com/opinion/palestinian-pride-behind-sweet-journey-knafeh.
- 3. Al-Saigh, Amina. "Maqluba (Makloubeh) with Lamb (Arabic Rice Dish)." Hungry Paprikas, October 9, 2023. https://www.hungrypa-prikas.com/maqluba/.
- 4. Ranta, Ronald, and Yonatan Mendel. "Consuming Palestine: Palestine and Palestinians in Israeli Food Culture." Ethnicities 14, no. 3 (2014): 412–35. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24735540.
- 5. "Postcard: Falafel (Israel(- Food) Col:IL-000602,PC:IL-752-0001." Colnect. Accessed April 9, 2024. https://colnect.com/en/postcards/postcard/37769-Falafel--_Food-Israel.
- 6. Ini, Gilead, By, Gilead Ini, David Adesnik, David Adesnik, Meir Y. Soloveichik, Meir Y. Soloveichik, Seth Mandel, and Seth Mandel. "Who's Afraid of Israeli Food?" Commentary Magazine, August 11, 2020. https://www.commentary.org/articles/gilead-ini/israeli-food-antizionist-palestinians/.
- 7. Geller, Jamie. Yemenite tomato dip . Accessed April 10, 2024. https://jamiegeller.com/recipes/yemenite-tomato-dip/.

